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APPELLANT‟S RESPONSE TO STATE‟S AMENDED MOTION TO 
STRIKE INITIAL BRIEF 

 

 Appellant, MARK D. SIEVERS, respectfully requests this Court 

to deny the State‟s Amended Motion to Strike Initial Brief.  The 

State‟s motion is without merit and should be denied for the following 

reasons. 

 1. Appellant has an obligation to bring a complete record to this 

court in this death penalty appeal.  Undersigned counsel will be 

ineffective for failing to do so.  See Fla. R. App. P. 9.200 (“The burden 

to ensure that the record is prepared and transmitted in accordance 

with these rules shall be on the petitioner or the appellant.”); Sparre 

v. State, 289 So. 3d 839, 854 (Fla. 2019) (“appellate counsel was 

deficient for failing to supplement the record on appeal with the 

defense sentencing memorandum, which trial counsel filed with the 

trial court but which (apparently) was not filed with the clerk of court 

and therefore not included in the record on appeal”). 
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 2. This is a highly unusual capital appeal where undersigned 

counsel‟s attempt to bring a complete record, which is generally a 

matter of routine, has been hindered by a confluence of actions and 

inactions by the trial judge, the circuit court clerk‟s office, the trial 

attorneys, and the Attorney General‟s Office by its opposition to the 

Appellant‟s prior motion to reconstruct the record.   

 3. The preliminary statement in the Initial Brief attempts to lay 

out the events occurring during the pendency of this appeal to 

explain why appellate counsel for Sievers has failed in her duty to 

bring a complete record, with the result that a trial court exhibit that 

was crucial to Mr. Sievers‟ defense has not been included in the 

record on appeal. 

 4.  The State posits in its motion to strike the Initial Brief that it 

was inappropriate for this explanation—made under the Preliminary 

Statement subheading--to be included in the Initial Brief. That is 

simply wrong.  

 5. It is necessary for this Court to have a complete 

understanding of the status of the record when determining this 

appeal and it is absolutely necessary for undersigned counsel to 

assert that jurisdiction still needs to be relinquished for 

reconstruction of the record with the Curtis Wright proffer video. See 

Latin Am. Ben. Ctr., Inc. v. Johstoneaux, 257 So. 2d 86, 88 (Fla. 3d 

DCA 1972)(“Where ministerial duties imposed on court officials are 

not timely and properly performed, the appellant is presumed to have 

knowledge thereof and it becomes his duty to take such affirmative 



 

 

action necessary to cause the ministerial acts to be performed and 

the record to be corrected.“)  

 6.  If the record problem had not been raised in the brief, it 

would mean that Sievers had abandoned his attempt to perfect the 

appeal, which would then likely mean that the substantive issue that 

concerns the excluded exhibit (Issue V of the Initial Brief) had also 

been abandoned. See Terry v. State, 263 So. 3d 799, 803 (Fla. 4th 

DCA 2019) (“We begin our analysis with the long-recognized principle 

that on appeal, „the defendant bears the burden of demonstrating 

that an error occurred in the trial court.‟ As part of that burden, 

appellants must submit to the appellate court a record adequate to 

support the appeal.” (internal citations omitted)); Doe v. Baptist 

Primary Care, Inc., 177 So. 3d 669, 673 (Fla. 1st DCA 2015)  (“When 

points, positions, facts and supporting authorities are omitted from 

the brief, a court is entitled to believe that such are waived, 

abandoned, or deemed by counsel to be unworthy.”)  (quoting 

Polyglycoat Corp. v. Hirsch Distribs., Inc., 442 So.2d 958, 960 (Fla. 

4th DCA 1983)). 

 7. The cases and authorities cited by the State in its motion 

suggest that the State is grasping at straws. The State cites a string 

of cases involving briefs that were stricken for blatant violations of 

the most basic rules. The first case cited involves a brief by a pro se 

appellant with major problems. “At one point, appellant's „statement 

of facts‟ includes a three-page recitation of purported occurrences in 

an apparently disputed real estate development matter without a 



 

 

single record citation.” Greenfield v. Westmoreland, 156 So. 3d 1, 1 

(Fla. 3d DCA 2007). The court issued a reprimand:  “For these and 

many other reasons which will be apparent to appellant after he 

reviews Florida Rule of Appellate Procedure 9.210, the initial brief 

filed by him is violative of the appellate rules. As a frequent litigant 

before this court, we are confident the appellant in this case, albeit 

pro se, is capable of complying with the rules.” Id. Greenfield has no 

relevance to the State‟s complaint about Sievers‟ initial brief and does 

not support the State‟s motion.  

 8. The State also cites Florida Rule of Appellate Procedure 

9.330(a)(1) as authority for its assertion that “[t]o the extent that a 

motion for rehearing would be permissible, it is too late for Appellant 

to be filing one.” This is an incorrect reading of Rule 9.330. When 

looking at the entire text of the rule, it is made explicit that 

subsection (a)(1) only applies to a decision disposing of the case. 

Subsection (e) states that it is “not meant to limit the [appellate] 

court‟s inherent authority to reconsider nonfinal appellate orders.”  

 9. If the State is suggesting that this Court cannot revisit its 

prior order denying Sievers‟ motion to relinquish jurisdiction, the 

State is wrong. This Court has the inherent authority to revisit its 

ruling on the Appellant‟s motion to reconstruct the record. See, e.g.,  

Stifel, Nicolaus & Co., Inc. v. Woolsey & Co., Inc., 81 F.3d 1540, 1544 

(10th Cir. 1996) (holding that “an appeals court may review a prior 

motions panel's decision uninhibited by the law of the case 

doctrine.”); Silvestrone v. Edell, 721 So. 2d 1173, 1175 (Fla. 1998) 



 

 

(“trial court retains inherent authority to reconsider and, if deemed 

appropriate, alter or retract any of its nonfinal rulings prior to entry 

of the final judgment or order terminating an action”)(citing North 

Shore Hosp., Inc. v. Barber, 143 So.2d 849, 851 (Fla.1962)). 

 10. In Stifel, the court cited numerous federal appellate cases 

where a merits panel revisited a prior motion panel‟s ruling. The 

court explained the rationale behind not affording law-of-the-case 

status to a ruling by a motions panel. 
 
[A] motions panel's decision is often tentative because it is 
based on an abbreviated record and made without the benefit of 
full briefing and oral argument. “Decisions by motions panels 
are summary in character, made often on a scanty record, and 
not entitled to the weight of a decision made after plenary 
submission.” Johnson, 930 F.2d at 1205. “With the benefit of 
full briefing and ... oral argument, the panel to which the case 
falls for disposition on the merits may conclude that the 
motions decision was improvident and should be reconsidered.” 
Neches Butane, 704 F.2d at 147.  

Stifel, 81 F.3d at 1544.  

 11. Contrary to the State‟s suggestion, the time has not passed 

for this Court to revisit its order denying Sievers‟ motion to relinquish 

jurisdiction for reconstruction of the record. This Court can allow 

supplementation of the record at any time, even after oral argument. 

Eastpointe Prop. Owners' Ass'n, Inc. v. Cohen, 505 So. 2d 518, 519 

n.1 (Fla. 4th DCA 1987) (“After oral argument we granted appellees' 

request to supplement the record with the entire transcript of the 

proceedings in the trial court.”); Delmarco v. State, 406 So. 2d 1169, 

1170 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981)(“We grant the motion, belatedly filed by the 



 

 

State shortly after oral argument, to supplement the record with 

those depositions.”). 

 12. The State‟s opposition to Sievers‟ motion to reconstruct the 

record would have the effect of preemptively thwarting Sievers‟ 

substantive claim concerning the judge‟s exclusion of the defense‟s 

trial exhibit.  

 13. Appellant recognizes that it is not unusual for an appellee to 

oppose a claim by arguing that the appellant has not brought a 

complete record. But the State cannot both oppose the 

reconstruction and supplementation of the record without a 

legitimate reason and then turn around and argue that the appellant 

has not produced an adequate record on appeal to bring the claim. 

The preservation issue concerning the exclusion of the exhibit is 

separate from the issue of supplementing and perfecting the record 

with the trial exhibit. The trial judge has the responsibility of 

determining what exhibits were put in the record during the trial. 

That ministerial function should not be confused with the issue of 

whether Sievers‟ trial counsel preserved an issue for appeal, which 

this Court will be able to determine.  

 14. It is clear that the trial judge has made informal efforts to 

reconstruct the record with a working copy of the video recording at 

issue albeit during a time when he did not have jurisdiction because 

it had not been relinquished by this court. In Felton v. State, 523 So. 

2d 775, 776 (Fla. 3d DCA 1988), the court addressed a situation 

where informal efforts to reconstruct a trial record had failed, and the 



 

 

court held in its opinion that it was necessary for the trial judge to 

formally undertake a determined effort. The same should be said 

here. 
[T]he efforts to reconstruct the record to date have been entirely 
informal, and we have no certification from the trial court that a 
record cannot be reconstructed under Fla.R.App.P. 9.200(b)(3). 
In the interest of justice, we therefore deem it necessary to 
relinquish jurisdiction of this cause to the trial court with 
instructions that all trial participants formally undertake a 
determined effort at reconstruction of the trial pursuant to 
Fla.R.App.P. 9.200(b)(3) and, if able to do so, complete the 
record with reasonable accuracy and return same to this court 
within ninety days so that an informed review of the points on 
appeal may be undertaken. 

 15. Both the State Attorney and Sievers‟ private defense 

attorney are in possession of the video at issue here. It should be a 

simple matter to have the working disc of the video put into the 

record, but it is clear that a formal relinquishment will be necessary 

as the judge‟s informal efforts have not been effective. Sievers has 

both the right and the duty to make that point in his Initial Brief.  

 

WHEREFORE, Appellant, Mark Sievers, respectfully requests this 

Court to deny the State‟s amended motion to strike the Appellant‟s 

Initial Brief on the Merits.  

 



 

 

 
 CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 
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deborah.speer@myfloridalegal.com, 
paula.montlary@myfloridalegal.com on this 25th day of March, 2021. 
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